NASSGAP Executive Committee Meeting
Dow Lohnes, 1200 New Hampshire, Washington, DC

Thursday, March 25, 2010

Attending: 
Lois Hollis (TX), President; Marie Bennett, DC Director; Marilyn Cargill (VT),  Lee Andes (VA), Past President; Christine Zuzack (PA), Member at Large; Vicki Merkel (OR), President Elect; Jamie Dushin (MT), Treasurer; Mo Laffey (DE), Ed Technical Forms Chair;  John Klacik (WA), Conference Site Chair; Frank Ballman (NY), Federal Liaison; Stephanie Butler (AK), Secretary
Guests: 
David Bergeron, Bob Shireman, and Lee M (?), US Department of Education
Meeting Notes
President Lois Hollis called the meeting to order at 9 AM.  She welcomed everyone, and a sign in sheet was circulated.
Federal Liaison Marie Bennett welcomed everyone to Dow Lohnes.  The group thanked Marie for Dow Lohnes’ hospitality.  Mike Goldstein from Dow Lohnes will join us for Bob Shireman’s presentation.

Lois introduced Frank Ballman from HESC (NY), who will be the new Federal Liaison.   Frank introduced himself to the group, noting that he has >30 years experience with federal financial aid, from a variety of perspectives.  He is a CPA so comes from a financial background as well as a student services background.  He has worked for Sallie Mae, the education consulting arm of KPMG, and for a number of education  agencies and related organizations, as well as having been a contractor to the US Department of Education.  Frank is currently focusing on coming up to speed on GAP and learning about the state members’ interests and congressional relationships.  He will be contacting states individually to get to know the membership.  
In his federal relations role with NASSGAP, Frank’s focus will be representing NASSGAP’s interests to Congress and DC groups, along with Lee Andes (VA), who is the new Federal Relations committee chair.  Because Frank also has a role with HESC, Lee will step in at any time Frank finds himself in a position where NASSGAP and HESC have conflicting interests.

USDOE Presentation:

David Bergeron and Bob Shireman reported a technical glitch with FAFSA access on the Web, which occurred during the period of February 23rd through March 16th, resulting in individuals expecting to complete a 10/11 application being presented with the 09/10 application.  The Department is identifying the population who may have completed the incorrect FAFSA.   There were 15,000 instances of potential erroneous access (not unique student accesses), and it is estimated that there were approximately 5,000 individual students among that population.  
All potentially impacted students will be contacted by email or regular mail and asked to contact federal aid, which will have a phone number staffed over the weekend.  The Department will additionally notify colleges and states of the students who contacted federal aid.  The largest concern is whether students may have missed any state or institutional deadlines.  The Department would like to be able to tell students that if they got the application completed by any applicable deadline, they will be treated as having met the deadline, even if they were presented with the incorrect application via FAFSA on the Web.
An IFAP announcement will be posted at 3 PM this afternoon; an advanced copy can be sent to NASSGAP for distribution to member states.  The Department will send each state a list of students from that state who have contacted federal aid.  Notifications to states will begin on Monday.
All impacted users received an error message that they were using an unsupported browser, and it is anticipated that many of them responded to the error message by changing to a supported browser, which would have presented them with the correct year’s FAFSA.  A complicating factor is that the department cannot identify, without talking to the students, whether they intended to complete the 09/10 FAFSA rather than the 10/11.  Note that there was no PII exposure or other security risk.
NASSGAP agreed to encourage member states to be supportive of allowing options for impacted students.  NASSGAP will also send out a poll asking if there are any states that will experience difficulties as a result of this issue.

Bob Shireman reported that, re the current legislation expected to be voted on today, the department expects to circle back to proposed program elimination and may revisit program budget eliminations if the rationale for the elimination no longer exists.  For example, other money for states was the rationale behind the lack of funding for LEAP, but that money may not be there (CACG is still there), which may change the direction relative to proposed LEAP elimination in the budget.

NASSGAP: 
Question on Pell deficit -- do we need to cover that with money from the bill?  

USDOE: 
We do need to cover the deficit as well as fund future maintenance and increases into the future, with a couple level years and then a couple years of CPI increases.

NASSGAP: 
Is it anticipated that we will see another huge increase in demand for Pell?

USDOE: 
We project some increase, but not at the level we just saw.  So the trend will continue to be an increase, but it’s not expected to be so steep.  Projections are made based on number of applications coming in.
NASSGAP: 
How much will year-round Pell impact funding?

USDOE: 
Budget estimates assume fairly high levels of take-up on year-round Pell.  However, it should ultimately reduce costs if it has the intended impact of reducing time to degree.

NASSGAP: 
Are you looking at persistence of Pell recipients?

USDOE: 
We did a study about a year and a half ago, by NCES, that shows Pell recipients persist at a level less than high-income students but on par with other students, and slightly higher than those just outside the Pell eligibility threshold.  We have not seen a large shift in the ratio of independent to dependent students, although there are anecdotal reports of large numbers of adults returning to school and seeking financial aid.
NASSGAP: 
Because most states fund grants outside the Pell range, loss of asset info on the FAFSA is significant.  Can we get information on this population?  And what’s the plan re simplification?
USDOE:  
Will revisit after this bill passes.

NASSAGAP: 
Why did simplification get dropped out of the bill?

USDOE: 
It was anticipated that simplification may become a point of order so it was dropped in order to mitigate the risk of having it hold up the bill.

NASSGAP:  
So is 12/13 the earliest we’ll see simplification?

USDOE: 
Yes. 12/13 does seem like the earliest we would expect to see simplification, barring a major change, although this is not an official policy – just from a programming standpoint.

NASSGAP: 
Status of IRS pilot?
USDOE: 
Students love it; about 50,000 applications have already processed.  The IRS also sees it as a great success.  Expect to get it up and running live with the IRS by this summer for the 10/11 FAFSA, and even earlier for future years.  There are still some issues to resolve with authentication; many are the result of user having changes (address, etc.)

NASSGAP: 
What percent of population eligible for IRS FAFSA population took advantage of it?

USDOE: 
Will check and make follow up contact with this information.
NASSGAP: 
Will IRS-populated FAFSAs be selected for verification?

USDOE: 
Hope to amend the verification system so it is more specific to data elements, so a FAFSA could still be selected, but for very specific data elements.  This should drastically reduce situations where campuses have to get tax info on students.

NASSGAP: 
What’s up with prior prior year?

USDOE: 
Reauthorization gave the Secretary authority to use prior prior year if it assisted with simplification, but we’re first trying the IRS connection and will then make a decision about whether to undertake movement in this area.  Do not anticipate doing anything with prior prior year before 12/13.

NASSGAP: 
Would you consider waiting for results from College Board simplification study before making decisions re simplification?

USDOE: 
Depends on when results come out. (Note that the Department did not seem to be aware of this study and asked for more information.)
NASSGAP: 
Is the Department going to run a pilot with states on FAFSA like in New York?  We’ve been hearing about a potential pilot with six states.
USDOE: 
Yes, but don’t have details at this time.  Will check and report back.  Requires Federal Register announcement for selection of participants.  It would be useful for states to provide information about costs; and we want to get this info via an informal process to avoid administrative issues arising from making a formal request for financial data.  The Department is unlikely to pick up any of the costs, although states may be able to use CACG could pick up some costs.
NASSGAP: 
What are the plans for publishing proposed rules?

USDOE: 
One package in May or June.

Conference Report  -- John Klacik, Site Chair (WA); Chris Zuzack (PA) and Julie Leeper (IA), Program Chairs:

John thanked the group for inviting him to present on the conference plans.  A copy of the contract is in the meeting binders.  The Seattle conference is Oct 10-13, 2010, at the Fairmont Olympic Hotel, the only five star hotel in all of Seattle.  The Fairmont was extremely competitive and very accommodating of all our requests, including providing a government rate and a very reasonable reservation deadline.  One interesting note is that the land is owned by the University of Washington, so there’s even a higher education connection with the Fairmont.  It is within walking distance of all major downtown attractions.  The contract is based on a minimum number of 24 attendees, although we are planning on a 24-45 range.  
The group discussed that NASSGAP may incur some cost if there are fewer than 24 attendees, but having an annual meeting remains crucial, especially now that we are down to one meeting per year.  We can still cover costs from current year revenues.
Marie suggested inviting CACG administrators from states to the conference to build relationships, based on the overlap in interests.  We may see a change in the composition of the NASSGAP membership, post-SAFRA, and should begin thinking about what that may look like.
An informal poll of the EC group revealed that most anticipate being able to attend, although some states have travel moratoria.  Several members indicated they would like to be able to register this state fiscal year (prior to June 30th) to use this year’s money.

Chris distributed a draft agenda for discussion.  The suggestion was made to schedule a panel presentation from various players, addressing simplification, redesign, pilot programs, etc., especially given that LEAP may not be funded.  This will be of critical interest, especially if we can put together some background information on resources and costs associated with pilot participation.  It would also be helpful to poll the membership on conference presentation interests.
The suggestion was also made to bring in Lynn Mahaffie or someone else who can present on CACG, since many state agencies are recipients, and especially since states may be using CACG funds rather than LEAP for state grant.  Including CACG and also College Goal Sunday presentations may bring in more attendees and still be very relevant due to program overlap.

Chris will contact Lynn Mahaffie, Bob Shireman, and Megan McClean to see if we can get speaker commitments.  We also need to contact Michele Brown at the Department; Mo will alert Michele.  We need to consider that some of these individuals may request travel assistance in order to come and present.
Other potential presenters include NASFAA, the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, or local research organizations.  A panel of states with online scholarship application programs, discussing their programs, may also be of interest.   We may also want to connect with Lumina, especially relative to their learning communities initiative, to see if they want to attend the conference and enter into discussions about opportunities for collaboration.  We expect to see public/private partnerships as a major theme of this administration, so sessions or discussion on the “how to” of collaboration, partnership building, model agreements, etc., could be of significant interest.

There was a question about having someone sponsor the conference, and the associated issues that arise from vendor sponsorship.  The group also discussed having a business roundtable or similar session with vendors.
Federal Relations Committee Hill Visits Update - Marie Bennett, Outgoing Federal Liaison (DC); Frank Ballman, Incoming Federal Liaison (NY); and Lee Andes, Federal Relations Committee Chair (VA) 
The group provided updates on recent activities.
Marie reported that consensus was not reached at the most recent negotiated rulemaking; the next proposed rules are scheduled for late spring/early summer.  Expect lots of interest among states and institutions when regs come out.  It will be important to keep the LEAP alive in front of the Administration, and it may prove very challenging to get the program funded.   She also reported that
Dow Lohnes’ lobbying audit was completed successfully and demonstrated strong internal controls that provided required compliance.
Lee and Frank and Lois made the following visits yesterday:

NCHELP: Met with Brett Lief and discussed SAFRA status.  
NASFAA: Met with Joan Crissman.  NASFAA generally supports further simplification, but they are clear that they would not support changes that would require more applications.  Marie indicated that NASFAA agrees with the Department perspective that the FAFSA process complexity may be a barrier to higher education enrollment for certain populations.  Frank reported that NASFAA’s understanding is that Shireman does not support LEAP, seeing it as having outlived its usefulness.
Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance: Met with Megan McClean and a representative who will be on FAFSA design team; the representative indicated he will try and get a demo link for NASSGAP.  The staffer reviewing Title IV regs indicates an interim report is due out November of this year, with a final report next year.  The committee is still collecting comments, and they report that they are not getting a great number from institutions.  They will publish a list of items that interested parties can react to, with the goal of increasing feedback.  Megan was very interested in attending our conference and asked that NASSGAP generate a letter to her boss stressing the importance of her attendance.  Marie reported that Zakiya Smith is now bumped up at the Department (Note: title is Policy Advisor to the Assistant Secretary) and may be a good CACG contact for NASSGAP.
Seth Gerson (Sen Reed’s Office): Communicated that NASSGAP supports LEAP but that states continue to have considerable concern about GAP, and some states will opt out of GAP.  They discussed program complexity, inflexibility, and administrative costs as barriers to states’ participation.  Seth suggested using the CACG funds to meet those costs, and suggested that the same activity may be used at both CACG and GAP match.  
NAICU: Met with Stephanie Giesecke (representative on Student Aid Alliance), who indicated she is hearing from the House side that there is a conflict between CACG and GAP, in that it is not necessary to have both.  Frank noted that NAICU had a concern that simplification can get carried too far, in that then every college needs a supplemental application.
ACE: Becky Timmons (Also on Student Aid Alliance) shared the same concerns as NAICU.

House Committee on Education and Labor: Judy Radocchia and staff were very gracious but very tired, having been up all night with SAFRA floor action.  They were interested in knowing if the increase in Pell dollars might result in a decrease in state grant dollars, and NASSGAP said we would survey members.  A number of states have the Pell dollars built into their grant funding formula.  However these programs are not fully funded so the Pell dollars are not expected to make an overall difference, although they could make a difference on an individual student basis.
Marie noted that Stephanie (NAICU) and Becky (ACE) are co-chairs of the Student Aid Alliance

Lee noted that the group reported at each meeting that NASSGAP’s poll of states revealed that seven states indicate that LEAP is important to protect their state need-based grant program.

The group discussed that there seems to be widespread thought among the Department and congressional staff that CACG is a viable replacement for LEAP.  NASSGAP needs to make sure policy makers understand that the organization in each state receiving CACG monies is not necessarily the same one that administers the state grant.  We also need to point out that CACG does not extend beyond five years.  Marie suggested considering where there may be an opportunity to tweak the legislation.  There was discussion that the MOE requirements for CACG may be problematic for some states, especially given the base year coming prior to the recession.  During reauthorization, CACG’s “big MOE” was getting tied to LEAP/GAP, and a compromise was to move the “big MOE” requirement entirely to CACG but also include forgiveness language relative to the MOE, based on states’ economic situations.  The group discussed that CACG MOE includes a requirement to provide monies to private institutions.

It was noted that Seth doesn’t see the same issues with GAP/LEAP & CACG that the Department and the Student Aid Alliance see.  Seth seems to think they will work in tandem and that states may use the same resources simultaneously as match for both.

There was discussion of whether ARRA funds could be used for state need-based financial aid, and the group noted that there was not funding outside the large federal work-study funding.

President’s Report – Lois Hollis (TX):
The Department has been in contact with Lois relative to NASSGAP’s position on the various issues pending.  Lois alerted them that NASSGAP was going ahead with the press release in support of LEAP.  She has also sent a number of letters, and copies are included in the Executive Committee binders.

Lois distributed the contract with HESC for NASSGAP Federal Liaison activities.  

Chris Zuzack (PA) moved that Lee Andes be chair of the Federal Relations Committee; Vicki Merkel (OR) seconded the motion.  There were no objections and the motion was passed unanimously.  
The structure of the Federal Relations committee thus remains essentially the same: the chair will be a NASSGAP member, and the Federal Liaison will act as “staff” to the committee.
Past President’s Report – Lee Andes (VA):
The nominations committee has been formed, and slate for next year is still under development, based on needing to give individuals time to respond to the committee’s requests to nominate them.  The nominations committee will convene again this week to identify candidates for Treasurer-elect and welcomes suggestions for nominations.  The slate must be presented to the NASSGAP president by May 1st, and the secretary has to make the ballots available by June 1st.  
Lee distributed a copy of the proposed bylaw changes for one more review. The group discussed looking at other organization’s bylaws for model language relative to updating the bylaws in general.  Lee pointed out that we need to review the bylaws in light of the change to one meeting per year and in general to see if there are opportunities to streamline.

Because the bylaws were not disseminated timely for ratification after the business meeting, they must be redistributed to the voting membership.  The group discussed scheduling a conference call meeting for purposes of re-disseminating the bylaw changes, to be immediately followed by a ratification poll.  We have 43 states that have paid dues and are thus voting members, and we need 40% to have a quorum (18 or more).  

In the interest of timely ratification, looking at additional changes will be deferred to a later date, and we will consider creating an ad hoc bylaws committee for that purpose.  Lee and John will co-chair the committee.  Susan  Degan, Marilyn Cargill, Teresa Antworth and Ritchie Morrow were suggested as members.
The group noted that responsibility for the directory was moved from the secretary position to the membership committee. 

President Elect’s Report – Vicki Merkel (OR):

Vicki reported that she is observing and learning.  Vicki encouraged members to call her at home if needed outside office hours: 541-683-7112 land, 541-554-9907 home cell.  Vicki will need to create a group to plan the fall 2011 conference in DC.  The Washington Court has asked to be considered; negotiations should get started now so there will be something to present at this fall’s conference.

Secretary’s Report – Stephanie Butler (AK):

The group discussed the membership directory and identified that the goals will be: 1) to enhance the Web information so a directory can be printed by users, and so directory information can be downloaded directly into email contacts; 2) include key selected  “about NASSGAP” info (organizational goals, Executive Committee members, list of special committees, and list agency members with phone numbers and email addresses) in the previous printed directory in the annual survey; and 3) publish an annual PDF directory online, with a note that the most updated information  may be downloaded from the interactive directory.

There is approximately $2,000 in the budget reserved for GBPI to update Web directory functionality.  One needed functionality is for one person from each state to be able to update directory information for all members from that state.  It may be a shared password, which would still allow for each member to have a unique user ID.

Lois reported that she talked with Chas to confirm that printed directory booklets are not needed for site visits.
It was suggested that we consider having agencies update their membership info when they pay their dues.
The minutes from the October 6, 2009 Executive Committee meeting were distributed.

Chris Zuzack (PA) moved to approve the minutes from the October 6, 2009 EC meeting; Jamie Dushin seconded the motion.  There were no objections and the motion carried unanimously.

Plaque Presentation:

President Lois Hollis presented outgoing DC consultant/Federal Liaison Marie Bennett with a plaque thanking her for all her work for NASSGAP.

Treasurer’s Report – Jamie Dushin (MT):

Jamie distributed the treasurer’s report.  NASSGAP will experience savings from not incurring the May and June DC contract costs.  The budget anticipates completing the year in the black.
PayPal:  Jamie researched the cost of participating in PayPal, in order to meet requests from agencies wishing to pay dues or conference registrations with credit cards.  The cost would be approximately $15 for each transaction, and the recommendation is that we require individuals wishing to pay using PayPal pay a larger fee that includes the PayPal cost.  
Lee Andes (VA)  moved that NASSGAP accept PayPal and charge the PayPal fee to the party using PayPal; Chris Zuzack (PA) seconded the motion.  There were no objections and the motion carried unanimously.  
Jamie will follow up with PayPal to set up this functionality.
Conference Cancellation Insurance: Jamie distributed a quote from ExpoPlus of $500 for conference cancellation insurance, with additional cost options for varying cancellation reasons.  Contracts with conference hotels often require that the conference organization have reserves or insurance to cover costs  if the conference gets cancelled.  The group will study the quote and coverages this evening and be prepared for discussion tomorrow.
Membership Chair’s Report (Marilyn Cargill – VT):

A list of paid members is in the meeting binders.  Tom Mortensen and Karen Woodfaulk have not paid dues, so we need to determine whether to leave them subscribed to the listserv.  The group discussed that exception was made in the past for Tom, based on his research interests and on the economic situation.  Karen’s state has two agencies, and only one agency can be the NASSGAP member (SC has one for public institutions and one for private institutions).  Karen is with the organization that serves public institutions.

It was determined that Marilyn would contact Tom with an opportunity to pay and see if he can do so.  
The decision was made in the past to leave states subscribed even if they are not able to pay dues, to ensure full communications with all states.  Based on this decision, Karen will continue to be subscribed.  It was noted that friends of NASSGAP are not on the listserv.

When we update the treasurer information, we need to send out new W9s to states who need them to process dues payments.  Jamie will send them out on request.

It was noted that the NASSGAP listserv instructions include instructions on posting surveys on behalf of other organizations; we need to remind membership of listserv uses and etiquette.  Marilyn will request that all committee chairs review listserv subscriptions and notify Marilyn of any changes needed.

We need to notify Sheila of Friend of NASSGAP status (don’t need to vote because she is a past president).  We also need to ensure there is an active list of Friends of NASSGAP, including a note of the year the invitation was extended.  

Vicki Merkel (OR) moved to make Judy Knapp a friend of NASSGAP; Jamie Dushin (MT)seconded the motion.  There were no objections and the motion carried unanimously.
At 5 PM, Lois adjourned the meeting until tomorrow morning.
Friday, March 26, 2010

Attending: 

Lois Hollis (TX), President; Marie Bennett, DC Director; Lee Andes (VA), Past President and Federal Relations Chair; Christine Zuzack (PA), Member at Large; Vicki Merkel (OR), President Elect; Jamie Dushin (MT), Treasurer; Mo Laffey (DE), Ed Technical Forms Chair;  John Klacik (WA), Conference Site Chair; Stephanie Butler (AK), Secretary

President Lois Hollis reconvened the meeting at 9 AM.
Continuation of Treasurer’s Report
The group discussed the event cancellation insurance proposal.  A number of major risks, such as low attendance, seem to be excluded.  We have reserves available to pay the hotel in the case of conference cancellation, and we have had successful experience negotiating with hotels when changes arise.  We need to consider that the purpose of insurance is to protect the resources of the organization and its members, but we don’t have significant resources to protect, and individuals are protected because the organization is a corporation. It was determined to defer a decision on purchasing insurance until we know if the hotel will require it for the 2010 conference.
Ed Technical Forms Committee Report – Mo Laffey (DE):

The committee participated in a conference call with the Department, but there was little new information.  A face-to-face meeting is scheduled April 6th, at which time it is expected that the FAFSA issues tracking sheet will be distributed.  Sherry will attend this meeting for NASSGAP. Mo’s poll of NASSGAP’s members re the potential elimination of the anticipated enrollment status data element resulted in identification of only minimal issues.  It is anticipated that there may be some changes to the FAFSA resulting from SAFRA, the primary one of which is requiring the name of the applicant’s high school (to help control for diploma mills).
Chris requested that the committee ask about skip logic and the elimination of the veteran question if the applicant is otherwise independent.  A number of states use this information to determine eligibility for specific programs.  Other states experience similar issues with skip logic elimination of foster youth information.

We need to determine what questions are protected under statute and communicate our specific needs to the Department.  The wording in the law is “if the Secretary deems the data element necessary,” so we need to be prepared to ask the Department to explain the basis for the Secretary’s determination that a data element is not necessary if the states have indicated that it is necessary for state programs.  We also need internal discussion of where we are willing to negotiate and what elements are show stoppers.  Maureen will check the NASSGAP poll results on FAFSA data elements needed by states, and send a supplemental poll if needed re foster care and veteran questions.
Mo has requested that the Department provide information about the significant increase in the number of applicants who left the state residency questions blank or unknown, and the Department has sent the question to the processor for research.

The group discussed that the Department needs to solicit comments on FAFSA on the Web, not just on the paper FAFSA.  The Department tends to open every FAFSA-related meeting by saying “We are required by law to have this meeting,” so it is not an inviting environment.  It may be necessary for NASSGAP to be more directive with the Department.  NASSGAP may want to step up efforts to lobby for embedded state questions; we also need to push for more outreach, especially relative to assistance with electronic filing.  
We cannot expect changes from the Department until we take measures such as charging students a fee to access state programs, based on the need to collect data no longer available from the FAFSA.
It was noted that the asset information is not so important to the Department because giving a Pell Grant to someone with assets does not result in loss of Pell Grant for a more needy student.  However, in terms of underfunded state need-based programs, giving a state grant to the less needy student does result in loss of aid to the more needy student.  Changes in IRS rules allow individuals living off large interest incomes to complete a 1040A, which makes them eligible for simplified needs tests, and obfuscates the fact that there is no actual need.  We may need to take anecdotal information (to protect student PII) to congressional contacts and bypass the Department.
The group discussed various outreach efforts, including YouTube videos on how to complete the FAFSA.  It is great to see students advising other students, and their ability to assist others underscores that the FAFSA is not an insurmountable barrier.

Policy and Research Committee Report – Cheryl Maplethorpe (MN):
No report at this time.

Web Site Committee Report - Dennis Obergfell (IN):
No report at this time.  However, the group discussed that it would be nice to create functionality that lets us add the directory information to email contacts information.  It will be important to ensure that published directory information is accurate and useful.
Federal Relations Committee Report – Lee Andes (VA):

The committee’s recent activities were covered yesterday when reporting on visits.  Marie will connect with Frank to brief him on her activities.  The next step is making a community announcement of Frank’s new role.  We will start with an announcement to the membership.
New Business:
The supplemental survey information was discussed.  It would it be useful to determine if some of this information can be distributed for public research use. It was noted that the information is available online, so all we need to do is to clearly indicate in the printed report that additional detail is available online.   Special topics questions that are not for public dissemination should be asked as polls, rather than collected via the survey.  
For next year, we need to determine dues structure changes, if any, and budget issues that need to be addressed.  The group identified that there is no current need to increase dues, and the current economic climate may make it difficult for states to adjust to dues changes.  We will consider providing an option for states reporting that they are challenged to meet dues.

Lee Andes (VA) moved to retain the current dues structure, and Chris Zuzack (PA) seconded the motion.  There were no objections, and the motion carried unanimously.
Jamie will work with Vicki to prepare a budget for next year.  
The 2011 spring Executive Committee  meeting will be in DC.  In 2012, since the full membership meeting will be in DC, the spring 2012 EC meeting may be located elsewhere.

The group discussed that with the level of change arising from SAFRA, the time is ripe to discuss how states are organized in terms of higher education programs, what structural changes may be anticipated in the states, and what that means to NASSGAP and membership interests and composition.  For example, WICHE provides a network for CACG agencies in its region, and this is something NASSGAP may be able to do this at a national level.  This would be a significant mission change.  The suggestion was made to have a CACG day at the conference.

The group discussed polling membership in 30-60 days re anticipated impacts of SAFRA relative to organizational changes.  This fall, we want to talk to the membership about what the role of NASSGAP should be in the new environment, and how we evolve.  We could benefit from a white paper to identify issues and options and be a starting point for conversations.

The conference committee makes recommendations for fees and options (such as one-day registrations), which must be approved by the EC.

Chris Zuzack (PA) moved for adjournment; the motion was seconded by Vicki Merkel (OR).  There were no objections, and the motion carried unanimously. 
 The meeting adjourned at 11:20 PM.  The record reflects that this EC is the first to adjourn on time!
The “to do” list arising from this meeting follows on the next page.

To Do List:

Chris: Contact Lynn Mahaffey, Bob Shireman, and Megan McClean to request a speaker commitment

Chris: Poll membership on conference presentation interests

Committee Chairs: Review listserv subscriptions and notify Marilyn of any changes needed

Conference Committee: Send letter to Megan McClean’s boss stressing importance of her attendance at Seattle meeting

Conference Committee: Update and distribute conference registration form

Federal Relations: Develop CACG/GAP side-by-side

Federal Relations: Develop more specific communication relative to NASSGAP concerns about GAP

Federal Relations: Survey NASSGAP members to ask if increase in Pell dollars may result in decrease in state funds for state grant programs

Federal Relations: Notify the membership and community of Frank’s new role

Jamie: Send Seattle hotel a photocopy of the front and back our credit card

Jamie: Set up PayPal option

Jamie: Work with Vicki to prepare a budget for next year.

Julie: Review past minutes and ensure Friends of NASSGAP up-to-date, and identify year of decision
Lee and John: Set up ad hoc bylaws committee

Lois: Send alert to the membership about decisions made at this EC meeting

Maureen: Check poll results on FAFSA data elements needed by states, and send supplemental poll if needed re foster care and veteran questions

Maureen: Check with the Department to ensure that comments made on the draft paper FAFSA also apply to FAFSA on the Web
Marilyn: Notify Tom Mortensen that dues are due and unpaid

Marilyn: Provide copy of draft document identifying costs associated with each requirement  of GAP legislation 

Marilyn: Remind membership of listserv uses and etiquette

Membership Committee: Work with Mike to have membership information added to the annual survey, and talk to GBPI about Web directory

Nominating Committee: Present slate for upcoming year to President by May 1st 

Stephanie: Draft letter for Shiela and Judy to be friends of NASSGAP & update friends list on Web to include Mary Beth, Sheila, and Judy
Stephanie: Draft thank you letter from Lois to HESC re Frank’s role

Stephanie: Set up conference call meeting of voting members to vote on bylaws, and send info to Lois

Stephanie: Update letterhead and post on Web and notify EC when available

Stephanie: Ballots to members by June 1st 

Web Committee: Check with GBPI to see if we can we create functionality that lets us add the directory information to email contacts information
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